SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:
The Mayor


Deputy Mayor


All Members of Sandy Town Council

There will be a Meeting of Sandy Town Council on Monday 23rd January 2006, in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30 pm.

18th January 2006








T N Stewart











Clerk to the Council

AGENDA

1.  APOLOGIES


2.  TO RECEIVE STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM 

MEMBERS

(a) Prejudicial Interests

(b) Personal Interests

3.  SUPPLEMENTARY ACCOUNTS


(a) Capital Account – Ivel Park
(b) Repairs and Renewals Account

To review current and projected end of year position on the Supplementary Accounts.
(COPIES ATTACHED)

4.  MINUTES AND REPORTS

To approve/adopt the Minutes of the Meeting of Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 12th December 2005. (PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED)

(ESTIMATES ONLY ITEMS – MINUTE No. F67/05 MEMBERS ARE REQUESTED TO REFER TO THIS MINUTE)

5.  EXPENDITURE FROM SUPPLEMENTARY ACCOUNTS

To receive and approve Expenditure proposals for 2006/2007 from:-
(a) Capital Account

(b) Repairs and Renewals Account

(MINUTE No. F67/05 MEMBERS ARE REQUESTED TO REFER TO THIS MINUTE – PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED)

6.  SCALE OF CHARGES 2006/2007

To review the Scale of Charges, Rentals etc. with effect from 1st April 2006.

(COPIES OF CURRENT SCALE OF CHARGES AND FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT ATTACHED)

7.  ANNUAL ESTIMATES OF EXPENDITURE 2006/2007
To consider and approve Final Estimates of Income and Expenditure and to agree Precept for Financial Year commencing 1st April 2006.

(COPIES OF DRAFT ESTIMATES ARE ATTACHED)
8.  PRESS RELEASE
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6. SCALE OF CHARGES 2006/2007

The Draft Annual Estimates of Income submitted to Members as part of the estimates package of information show no proposed increases in charges at this stage.

Members will be aware that the Government issued headline inflation figure for November was 2.1%

The Retail Price Index which is the increase criteria for all existing licenses, leases with the Council was plus 2.4% in November, however, the licences with the various sports clubs below specify that the Retail Price Index for August should be used. In August 2005 this was 2.8%.


SPORTS FIELD CHARGES

Clubs with a formal Licence or Lease (i.e. Cricket Club, Football Club, Bowls Club)

Bowls Club - Lease expires 2006.  Members may feel that it is inappropriate to suggest an increase while negotiations are continuing.

Cricket Club – As detailed above, the licence in existence with Sandy Cricket Club allows for an increase for the following season in line with the Retail Price Index in force in August.

Sandy Football Club – Again, the lease agreement with Sandy Football Club allows for an increase in line with the Retail Price Index in force in August. As part of their agreement Sandy FC undertake maintenance work such as re-seeding and re-turfing and pays for line marking.
Members also need to bear in mind the considerable amount of work and time committed by both the Bowls and the Cricket Clubs in maintaining their specialist playing areas and that the football clubs do also put up their own goal nets, corner posts etc, work which in larger towns would be completed by Council Staff.

Basic Maintenance costs on Sunderland Road Playing Field have been reduced by the total of extraordinary expenditure agreed by Council for the year 2005/2006.  The increase for the National Pay Award due in April 2006 is likely to be 2.95%.

Members may agree that an increase in line with the R.P.I. in August 2005is applicable for the Cricket and Football Club.

Clubs without a formal Licence or Lease and Casual Use

Members may feel that an increase not less than those applied to the Cricket and Football Club is applicable in these non-licence areas and an increase of at least 3% is recommended.

PAVILION HIRE

The major users of the pavilion are the Cricket Club, Sandy Colts Football Club and Sandy Football Club.  The use and charge for the Pavilion by the Cricket Club is now incorporated in their licence agreement and as such should increase by the R.P.I. in force in August 2005.  Once again electricity charges have increased at a higher rate than inflation.
An increase of at least 3% would appear to be entirely in order.

ALLOTMENTS

Allotment Rents were increased last year.

All plots are currently let and there is a waiting list of over 30 local people, approximately 6 years at the current turnover rate.

Other than the water charges for the standpipes, the use of which is unpredictable, the Council incurs no cost in connection with the running of the allotments.

Members may feel that an increase in line with inflation (or the Retail Price Index) is applicable. 

CEMETERY CHARGES

The charges for the use of Sandy Cemetery remain compatible with other small cemeteries but are still considerably below those of the larger towns.

Although the grave digging and back filling operation has been contracted out during the year, the D.S.O. staff do have ongoing maintenance responsibilities for the cemetery.  The costs of preparing a grave by a private contractor are still less than the preparation by D.S.O. staff and at present are covered by the amount charged (£165). However, the grave digger has indicated his fees are likely to increase (for the first time in three years) to £175.

  
Council may wish to consider these possible increases in two parts i.e.

(a) Those where the labour or contract charges increase i.e. funerals, interments, burials of ashes, maintenance of graves etc. where an increase of at least 6% is recommended (N.B. in order to cover the full costs of the gravedigging contractor there would need to be an increase of 6.1% on the current burial fees bringing them to £175.00).

(b) Those items where there is little or no labour content, i.e. permission to place a memorial , purchase of exclusive rights etc where if Members so wished increases could be more in line with inflation 2.1%.

Members will recall that last year the scale of charges for interment was rationalised.  This year it would seem prudent to rationalise the scale of charges for memorials. Charges for items no longer permitted in the Cemetery should be removed.  Of the items regularly requested different charges are made for the granting of permission to place a headstone as opposed to a vase or tablet, when in fact, the administration involved in the granting of permission is exactly the same whatever the item. 

Council is asked to consider charging one flat fee for the erection of any type of memorial permitted by the burial regulations.  Treble fees would still apply for non-parishioners. 

The Scale of Charges for Memorial items would then read:
MEMORIALS

Any headstone, flatstone, footstone, kerbstone, vase or tablet permitted 


under the Burial Regulations for Sandy Cemetery




£  20.25
The fees indicated above include the first and any subsequent inscriptions.

Treble fees are charged for non-parishioners.

The Burial Regulations for each section of Sandy Cemetery should be consulted before permission is sought for the erection of a memorial. Memorials should not be erected before written permission from the Town Council is received.

NB. The fee quoted is that of a headstone charged during 2005/2006

FRIDAY MARKET CHARGES

The licence allows for an increase in line with the Retail Price Index pertaining in November.
SATURDAY MARKET CHARGES

No enquiries have been received in connection with the use of this space and should any be received these will be referred to Council in due course.


HIRE OF COUNCIL CHAMBER AND COMMITTEE ROOM

A charge for the use of both the Council Chamber and the Committee Room during normal office hours has been approved by Council. It is currently £32.50 per 4 hour session plus VAT.

Members will see that there is a substantial suggested increase in the gas budget for the Council Offices. Staff salaries are to increase by 2.95%. An increase of at least 3% in the room hire fees would appear to be in order.


RENT - ARMY CADET HEADQUARTERS

The Ground Rent charged in respect of the Cadet Headquarters in Berwick Way is fixed for three years under the Lease for the property.  It is now due for review in January 2006.  The rent has risen since 1996 from £100.00 to £120 in two £10.00 increments.  There are no direct guidelines for increasing the rent, however, Council has always taken into account that this is a successful local youth organisation with limited income.
RENT - SCOUT HEADQUARTERS

The Ground Rent charged for the Scout Headquarters in Sunderland Road is fixed at a peppercorn rent by the Terms of the existing Lease.

RENT - S.S.LA

The Ground Rent charged to Sandy Sports and Leisure Association in respect of the All Weather Surface is fixed under the terms of the existing Lease.

RENT- SANDY VILLAGE HALL

The Ground Rent charged to Sandy Village Hall in respect of the Village Hall is fixed under the terms of the Lease.

THE RIDDY - LOCAL NATURE RESERVE

Angling Licence

The Angling Licence with Biggleswade, Hitchin & District Angling Club allows for an increase in line with inflation. An increase in line with the inflation figure in force in November 2005 i.e. 2.1% would appear to be in order.

Grazing Licence

Once again, with the depressed state of the farming industry it proved to be impossible to find a grazier willing to pay for the grazing rights last year, although the grazier again undertook maintenance tasks in lieu of rent.  He has indicated a willingness to graze the land again next year on similar terms.

It appears that no review of this rent is in order at this stage and that Council should simply seek to continue the arrangement of 2005 as is the Recommendation of the Riddy Management Group.
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7. ANNUAL ESTIMATES OF EXPENDITURE 2006/2007 (CONT)

EXPLANATORY NOTES – EXPENDITURE

STAFF (4101)

Gross Salaries –  The 2006/2007 cost of living increases have already been agreed at 2.95% and this has been included in the estimates.  It also includes a figure for the possible appointment of an additional Administrative Assistant for the Afternoons (Council has agreed that this may be used to extend the hours of the present Administrative Assistant or a temporary member of staff if needed). 

Gross Wages - The 2006/2007 cost of living increases have already been agreed at 2.95% and this has been included in the estimates. There is no longer a figure for a temporary seasonal member of staff included.

Pensions Contributions – There are now 3 members of the D.S.O. staff and 1 member of the Administrative Staff in the Private Pension Scheme and 2 members of the Administrative staff in the County Council scheme.

Miscellaneous – allows for outsourcing payroll works, the cost of which has not increased.

ADMINISTRATION – OFFICES (4200)

General Rates – Increased by 5%.

A.W.A. charges – The budget has been increased by 3%.

Electricity – Increased by just over 12% in line with predicted increases.


Gas – Increased by 17% in line with predicted increases.

General Insurance – An increase of 10% has been included.

Office Maintenance – Members will note that this is a 50% increase on last year’s budgetary figure. However, the expenditure history over the past two years has shown the budget to be insufficient. It is five years since the offices were refurbished and it would seem prudent to allow for increased maintenance costs for aging fixtures.

Audit and Accounts Fees The Town Council now pays the cost of the highest tier payment for the intermediate audit carried out by the External Auditors and this budget has been increased accordingly.

Legal and Land Agents Costs - £500 has been included for legal fees to cover lease negotiations.



Mayor’s and Deputy Mayor’s Allowance, Members’ Conference fees and expenses –These have all been increased by 5%.


Council Grants and Donations – In addition to the commitment of £250.00 per year to the Mid Beds Link A Ride, amounts have been included for a donation to the Royal British Legion (Poppy wreath) and for the Audrey Boothby Prize.

Service Agreements – Includes computers, virus protection, Roman Sandy Website maintenance and hosting, Council website, H.R. Service level agreement. However, some service costs have reduced in the past two years and the reduction in budget reflects this.


STRATFORD ROAD DEPOT (4300)

Disposal of Rubbish The two 1100l bins previously in use have proved inadequate of late.  A more cost effective solution than adding extra bins has been provided by using a 14 yd lockable skip to be emptied when necessary.  This should prove no more expensive than one extra 1100l bin, and many more items can be disposed of than was possible before.

Health and Safety and Environmental Works The cost of contracting out hedge cutting has been included under this budget heading.

ALLOTMENTS (4400)

A.W.A. – Charges increased by 5%.

FOOTWAY LIGHTING (4500)

Energy charges – Allows for an increase of 3%.

Maintenance  costs – Actual figure not available since Amey took over contract from Raynesway.

Damage Repairs – No budget was agreed in 2005/2006 for “knock downs” of Council owned columns and there is again no budget suggested in 2006/2007.

CEMETERY (4600)

Grave digging – Increase of £10 in gravedigging fee allowed for. 

CHURCHYARD (4700)

No comment necessary.
CAR PARK (4800)

General Rates – As Members are aware the Town Council is once again appealing against the Rateable Value of the car park but the outcome will not be known for at least another twelve months, the budget reflects this.

Sweeping – Mid Beds District Council no longer undertakes this.


PUBLIC TOILETS (4900)

As this facility is no longer to be managed and funded by Mid Beds District Council, Sandy Town Council is to provide the funding and management in the future.


BEDFORD ROAD OPEN SPACE (5000)

Maintenance of Play Areas – Reduced by amount of re-surfacing hard play area, undertaken in 2005/2006.

SUNDERLAND ROAD OPEN SPACE  (5100)
Maintenance of General Play Area – 2005/2006 included an amount to replace wiring on Bowling Green sprinkler system, plus other one off items.  2006/2007 budget has been reduced by this amount.

Maintenance of Bowling Green – There has been no increase in this amount as negotiations are still taking place over the Bowls Club lease.

Maintenance of Cricket Square - Estimate includes the amount requested by the Cricket Club.

BEESTON GREEN (5200)  

No comment necessary

THE PINNACLE (5300)

General Maintenance –  Management fee for Ivel and Ouse Countryside Project.

GRASS CUTTING (5500)

The Town Council has been advised that the grass cutting costs will increase by 7% in 2006/2007.  Verge cutting works are still contracted out to Mid Beds District Council.

LITTER BINS, SEATS, SHELTERS (5600)

2006/2007 estimates provides for one new or replacement seat.

SANDY ANNUAL REPORT AND NEWSLETTER (5700)
Printing Costs -  Allowance has been made for one issue of the combined Annual Report and Newsletter and three further issues of the expanded newsletter. In addition the cost of delivery of the three issues of the newsletter has been included. The cost will, in part, be offset against advertising revenue.

S.E.G. (5800)

 Estimate includes the amount requested by the Sandy Enhancement Group.



CHRISTMAS LIGHTS PROJECT (5900)

2006/2007 estimate includes a 5% increase.

THE RIDDY (6000)

No comment necessary.

MISCELLANEOUS (6100)

Parish Clock - No comment necessary.

Fees to Sandy Security – Actual costs received from Sandy Security.

J.M.C. Contribution –  It is still not known if this contribution will be required in 2006/2007.
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7. ANNUAL ESTIMATES OF EXPENDITURE 2006/2007

EXPLANATORY NOTES – INCOME

ADMINISTRATION – OFFICE (7200)

Rent etc. Council Offices and Council Chamber – The Chamber and Committee Rooms are rented occasionally by approved groups, there is no regular predictable income.

Sale of Council Minutes – Only one local Newspaper currently contributes to receive Minutes, Agenda etc. They receive copies of everything that is published.

ALLOTMENTS (7215)

The amount received is based on the number of poles, plus an additional figure to allow for around four allotments to change hands.

CEMETERY (7225)

Burial fees showed a big increase in 2005/06, as a result of an unusually large number of non-resident interments taking place in the Cemetery.  It would not be prudent to assume that this will happen again.

CAR PARK (INCLUDING MARKET) (7235)

Friday Market

The rent for the Friday Market has already been determined under the terms of the licence.

SUNDERLAND ROAD OPEN SPACE (7250)

The lease with the cricket club now combines the fee for the pavilion rental and pitch rental.

Pitch Rental 

Includes the rent paid by Sandy F.C. and Sandy Colts F.C., plus any casual users.

Pavilion Rental

Includes the rent for the use of the Pavilion paid by Sandy F.C. and Sandy Colts F.C.


Scouts, A.C.F. and S.S.L.A

Includes the ground rent paid in respect of the land on which stands the Scout Headquarters, the Cadet Headquarters and the All Weather Surface, which parcels of land are all in the ownership of the Town Council.

GRASSCUTTING (7280)

Grasscutting Contribution – Bedfordshire County Council

The County Council pay Sandy Town Council to undertake some of the County Council verge cutting in Sandy.

The Town Council contracts out work to Mid Beds District Council, so that consistency and regularity is achieved.

SANDY BULLETIN (7290)

Advertising

This amount is made up of the cost of printing the new Annual Report combined with an issue of the quarterly newsletter, plus a proportion of the costs of the three remaining quarterly newsletters.

